Monday 19 February 2007

Dear Keith Hill,

Re: the William Wilberforce Award for Community Spirit and Service
As the mp for Clapham you may have a strong interest in the subject of

William Wilberforce and his associates who began the abolitionist

movement here in Clapham. Additional to the issue of slavery, you may

share with Wilberforce a social concern for community spirit and

service. As you know, the government is hosting a series of events in

late March to celebrate the 200th anniversary of Wilberforce's work. 

I have created, founded and initiated here in Clapham, London, the

birthplace of the Abolitionist movement, the William Wilberforce Award

for Community Spirit and Service. My interest is one of community spirit

and service. I need your help. You can read about the award at

www.claamfest.org and specifically, the page on the Award at:

http://www.claamfest.org/williamwilberforceawardforcommunityspiritandser

vice.htm

As you will see, we need help very badly and in particular your personal

help and assistance. You can do this by opening doors for us and

introducing us to the important people who will be able to make this

project come to fruition. Without this help, we can do nothing if very

little. 

 The above award needs a patron and sponsor. Funding is needed for the

following:

1.    Presentation ceremony and symphonic concert.

2.    Cash award.

3.    Memorial plaques to be placed and integrated on the buildings

in Clapham where the abolitionist meetings took place.

4.    A statue to the memory and honour of Wilberforce and the

Abolitionists.

5.    Administration costs.

If the above is of interest to you, please contact me at your earliest

convenience. (It should be mentioned that our track record demonstrates the success

of the Clapham Festival of Music & the Arts. Please see

www.claamfest.org for further information.)

 I look forward to hearing from you.

Yours sincerely,

Stephen Bennett

the William Wilberforce Award for Community Spirit and Service
In a message dated 22/02/2007 12:13:43 GMT Standard Time, MOLLJ@parliament.uk writes:

Dear Mr Bennett,

 Thank you for contacting Keith Hill MP regarding the William Wilberforce

Award for Community Spirit and Service.

I have brought this to Mr Hill's attention. He does feel at first glance

that this is a good idea and he will do whatever he can to help.

However, I am sure you can appreciate that Mr Hill is constantly being

approached by individuals and organisations asking for his personal

assistance. He therefore only undertakes to consider action if he is

given very precise requests. Would you be able to come back to me with

some specific things that you want him to do?

 Please note that Mr Hill has no particular expertise in fund raising.

You should also think about contacting Cllr Lib Peck, the Cabinet Member

for Environment and Cultural Services at Lambeth Council, for

assistance. Her email address is lpeck@lambeth.gov.uk.

Kind regards
Joe Moll

Communications Officer for the Rt Hon Keith Hill MP

Dear Mr. Moll,                                        22 February 2007 
Re: the William Wilberforce Award for Community Spirit & Service

Many thanks for responding/replying so swiftly and so kindly. I am very grateful for Keith Hill's positive response to my project.

 I am not fully aware of the possibilities of Mr. Hill's expertise but the potential is very considerable indeed!

 I am aware that he is not a fundraiser, but as we all know, funding is always the imperative key element to virtually everything. However, the vitally important factor is Mr. Hill's excellent, if not the very best, attribute (including regards to fundraising) which is his contacts, his formidable networking and grapevine qualities and expertise that open doors and enable communication with those individuals who will be more than able to bring this project to fruition. Mr. Hill's governmental contacts alone should be more than sufficient to insure success as long as he takes the bull by the horns and personally activates and motivates these contacts. In particular, Mr Hill is well-placed, being Parliamentary Private Secretary to the Prime Minister himself. Tony Blair has at least one business contact who has a specific interest in William Wilberforce (see below). 

Of course we know that the Deputy Prime Minister, John Prescott, has been given £20 million specifically for the William Wilberforce anniversary celebration events nationally. While I realize this money has already been allocated to other events/projects, Mr. Prescott will/should be vitally interested in the William Wilberforce Award for Community Spirit & Service and may wish to actively facilitate the success of our project with or without the persuasion of the Prime Minister as well as Keith Hill. 

 Regarding "precise requests", they would come out of the list I provided in my letter: To quote:

"The above award needs a patron and sponsor. Funding is needed for the

following:

1.    Presentation ceremony and symphonic concert.

2.    Cash award.

3.    Memorial plaques to be placed and integrated on the buildings

in Clapham where the abolitionist meetings took place.

4.    A statue to the memory and honour of Wilberforce and the

Abolitionists.

5.    Administration costs."

 To be more specific and tie it down precisely will be our priority here and now.

Perhaps Mr. Hill might be able to add some input and suggestions as well. He has considerable experience and should have previous "models" to draw from.  You may be instrumental with this as well since you are familiar with Mr. Hill's history. 

Again, as funding is what is needed to bring these projects to fruition, once the ball is rolling it will grow exponentially as more and more people become aware and excited about it all. One aspect that Mr. Hill might be able to facilitate would be for me to have an official bona fide introduction to one Phillip Anchutz, who owns the Dome and is near to Bill Gates in financial wealth as well as allegedly being a close friend and associate of the Prime Minister. Mr Anchutz has financed the film to be released all over the USA on Feb 23rd which is a biography of sorts of William Wilberforce, entitled "Amazing Chance".  I have already written a "cold contact" letter to Mr. Anchutz at his Denver headquarters and am awaiting his reply. However, in my experience, a "cold contact" approach very rarely works, but I had no other choice without a bona fide introduction to him. Perhaps Mr. Hill might know someone (Tony Blair is a personal friend of Mr. Anchutz) who would be willing to personally introduce me and my project to Mr. Anchutz. Tony Blair should also be made aware of my existence if not meet me personally regarding these matters. These are specific examples of how Mr. Hill might help directly. Perhaps together we might think of other ways and means that Mr. Hill can be of help. 

I can go down the list above beginning with number 1, and point out what is required and needed to produce the award presentation ceremony and symphonic concert. It would occur at Holy Trinity Church on Clapham Common, a prime location that Wilberforce used in establishing the Abolitionist movement. The usual efforts and exercises surrounding such an event would be required. Once funding is established all else follows. Mr. Hill can be very helpful all along the way with specific precise things he can do that fall into his realm of comfort, knowledge and experience. Everything can be tailor made to some extent.

Beginning with the ideal scenario, I would love to have the award presented by Nelson Mandela. The cash award would be ideally be provided by Barclay's Bank as their "seed money" and beginnings were provided thanks directly and exclusively to the slave trade. This could well be a wonderful "Full Circle" closure for them. 

As a corollary to the event, the orchestra created specifically for this use would become the best orchestra in the land. I confidently use the word "would" because of the current historical and practical circumstances the orchestral world find themselves in. Evidence of my confidence is in the "job requirements" found at =>  http://www.claamfest.org/claamfestorchestra.htm

There is a simple but so far impossible solution. I believe that I can personally facilitate this solution. 

There are/can be many spin offs from this event, including a rich treasure trove of  merchandizing ideas, products and services specifically and precisely related to the event and the William Wilberforce Award for Community Spirit & Service. A pod cast, live internet link to see the event live as it happens on the web. Pre-recorded CD recordings of the award concert. Books. Accessories. Food. Products. Services. A live recording made, produced and distributed and sold and made available immediately at the event's conclusion! A large screen on Clapham Common to relay the event to the crowds outside  who are unable to get into Holy Trinity Church because of the limited size and seating. There should be many thousands interested, aware and present.

Petitions would be distributed to promote the other projects such as monuments, placques and a statue to commemorate the birth of the Abolitionist movement and William Wilberforce in Clapham. As a creative artist, I am currently working on my own design suggestion for this monument. 

This is an excellent opportunity for us to promote community spirit and service here in Clapham but, being an important event for all of humanity, the exposure should be as far-reaching as possible. I see this as a world-wide event, not only a tiny local, Clapham SW4 event. 

Thank you also for the contact details for Cllr Lib Peck. You indeed have a sixth sense! She was the only one that I have been unable to locate and one I want very much to communicate with.  

I look forward to hearing from you and working with you and Keith Hill on this important project.

Yours sincerely,
Stephen Bennett

the William Wilberforce Award for Community Spirit and Service
Monday, 05 March 2007

Dear Mr Bennett,

Thank you for your emails in which you ask for my support in establishing the William Wilberforce Award for Community Spirit and Service.

Having read your first email and your rather longer follow-up after my office asked for some clarification, I am rather struck by the fact that your proposal seems to entail a very large input from myself. I am sure that you can appreciate that with a constituency of 100,000 people and the resulting high demands on my time, I simply cannot act as what appears to be the primary fundraiser for your project, however decent and noble the cause.

I am also of the opinion that it is rather late in the day to be organising events connected with the 200th anniversary of the abolition of the slave trade. I am sorry I could not be of more help in this instance. However, please do not hesitate to contact me again if I can be of any assistance in the future.

Yours sincerely,

Rt Hon Keith Hill MP

Thursday 29 March 2007
Dear Keith Hill,

Re: the William Wilberforce Award for Community Spirit and Service

Your ref: JM/BENN01004/01070332

Thank you for your letter of 05 March 2007. I have been away until today and have only just read it.

I think that because of the 100,000 other requests and demands on your time, you have not taken sufficient time and cognizance of my request. Please allow me to clarify it more clearly for you. 

Your Communications Officer, Joe Moll, requested in his reply on your behalf that you will only undertake to consider action if you are given "very precise requests" and went on to ask me to come back to him/you with "some specific things" that I would want you to do? Mr Moll did not, as you suggest, ask for "some clarification". Perhaps my listing of possibilities seemed overwhelming, but I merely offered them as "talking points" to get the ball rolling and suggested that you might prefer to contribute assistance of entirely your own choosing, from the standpoint of your own "realm of comfort, knowledge and experience. Everything can be tailor made to some extent" (quoted from my letter).

You seem to have unfortunately misunderstood that we did not intend anything more than a very small request of you. Mr. Moll asked for specifics and I gave a suggestion list as a "talking point" of what was needed.  I must make clear that my request was NOT for you to be a fundraiser of any kind for the project. Mr. Moll made that clear when he brought up the subject of fundraising totally out of the blue in his first letter . I never suggested any fundraising request of you at all. It is as a wonderful facilitator that your expertise lies.

I must apologize for not being more clear in my request. It is "due to your contacts" that you can be of immense help and assistance merely in the simple form of introduction alone. Let me be more precise: A formal introduction to the Prime Minister, Tony Blair, would be sufficient and all that is needed to expedite all the needs and requirements for this project to progress and succeed.  Through the Prime Minister's contacts, colleagues and with his formal introduction, the doors to the funding will be opened and held widely open. This is our request of you. 

That was and is the only request that you can be instrumental in providing. Indeed, it should not take up much of your time and effort, other than to try and persuade the Prime Minister that it would be of immense value to have an audience with me. 

I do hope that this clarifies matters and that you might be of assistance in this important project.

With regards your comments to do with events being "rather late in the day", we see the annual William Wilberforce Award for Community Spirit and Service to be a permanent, on-going event that goes much further than commemorating anniversaries and into the distant future. Verna Chung of the Race Equality Unit (among others) provided me with a copy of The HM Government "Calendar of Events" which takes the celebrations up to October with Black History Month. With the promise of further events, nationally as well as world-wide being published "later in the year". 

Human slavery continues to this day. It is "rather late in the day" to be still trying to abolish slavery. As we have pointed out on the website: 

"The UK government's failure to rein in human trafficking is described by the United Nations as the modern equivalent of slavery. Britain is in the top 30 countries around the world that are destinations for adults and children being trafficked to work for "slave-masters" in prostitution, domestic labour and petty crime. The chief of the UN office on drugs and crime, Antonio Maria Costa, has said: "The fact that slavery, in the form of human trafficking, still exists in the 21st century shames us all." The USA Department of State has noted that Britain has a "problem of children trafficked into domestic servitude, particularly from West Africa." Lax control over immigration, combined with a reluctance among the authorities to pry into "culturally sensitive" areas, have been blamed as factors driving the rapid growth. Home Office figures show the number of trafficked women has increased dramatically since Labour came to power. In 1998 between 142 and 1,420 trafficked women were working as prostitutes. For 2003, the latest figure available, officials put the number at 4,000: police and charities believe the true figure could now be far higher. Detective Superintendent David Eyles, operational head of the Metropolitan police's clubs and vice unit, said: "There has been a sea change. Five years ago, you would have found that 85% of women in brothels were British and the rest were foreign. Now it's the opposite." (Sunday Times, December 31, 2006)." 

So, you see, it is "rather late in the day" as you say, but not for the reasons you give, but for the reasons above.  It is a great misfortune and missed opportunity that the Prime Minister has not given an apology. Irregardless of any reparations issues, a public apology is a vital step. As the Academic and television presenter, Robert Beckford said, "The apology is important. The Prime Minister, Tony Blair or whoever hs is, should apologise. But the chances are that there will not be a proper apology which means the struggle for recognition of what took place may continue for another 200 years."

The Deputy Prime Minister John Prescott concurs when he said, "If you talk to a lot of young black people they recall the effects of slavery on their families and how it led to them being in this country. It is important for us to recognise these British citizens who are in our country and making a valuable contribution paid a terrible price before they got here."

Indeed,  Cecily Jones, board member of the Academic Advisory Board for the British Empire & Commonwealth Museum believes that more money should be spent regenerating inner city areas and on education and social provision for those who continue to feel the impact of slavery. This is exactly what Community Spirit and Service is all about and is precisely what the William Wilberforce Award for Community Spirit and Service is all about. 

We do hope that you will reconsider and come to realize that by a formal introduction to the Prime Minister, you will be doing a great service for a noble, worthwhile and decent cause by  this one small effort of assistance on your part.

Yours sincerely,

Stephen Bennett
Creator and Founder
The William Wilberforce Award for Community Spirit and Service
Monday, 16 April 2007

Dear Mr Bennett,

Thank you for your latest email concerning the William Wilberforce Award for Community Spirit and Service.

I have again read very carefully your submission and I am sympathetic to the cause. I am very pleased by the evidence of all-party support for the many positive initiatives that are being undertaken by the Government in celebration of the bicentenary. Indeed, I take pleasure in enclosing a copy of Hansard containing the recent excellent debate on the matter. I have myself participated in local celebrations of the bicentenary and I enclose a copy of my own speech.

However, it remains the case that you are not coming forward with precise proposals. In these circumstances, it is quite impossible to effect the meeting with the Prime Minister which you desire.

yours sincerely,

Rt Hon Keith Hill MP

www.keithhillmp.org.uk

Thursday 19 April 2007

Dear Mr. Hill,

Re: the William Wilberforce Award for Community Spirit and Service 

Your ref: JM/BENN01004/01070332 

Thank you so much for your letter of 16 April 2007 and for the enclosures that I will read at the appropriate moment that are in reply to my email of 29 March 2007 which, I am happy to say, clarifies and reduces your potential input to one precise, simple and easy request. 

You request precise proposals. I have but one only. And that is, of course, to implement the annual William Wilberforce Award for Community Spirit and Service, the details of which as you know are to be organically (as they are updated regularly) found at http://www.claamfest.org/williamwilberforceawardforcommunityspiritandservice.htm. 

This proposal will be best accomplished, as a matter of course, by your effecting the meeting between me and the Prime Minister. 

I trust that this satisfies your requirements for a precise proposal and therefore clears the way for you to proceed with effecting the all-important meeting with the Prime Minister. 

Yours sincerely, 
Stephen Bennett

Creator and Founder

The William Wilberforce Award for Community Spirit and Service
NO REPLY HAS BEEN FORTHCOMING SINCE MY LETTER OF 19 APRIL 2007.
HAVING READ THE ABOVE, PERHAPS YOU MIGHT HAVE AN IDEA OF HOW WE SHOULD PROCEED GIVEN THE SHAMEFUL YET REVEALING  IGNORANCE  OF POLITICIANS AND INFLUENTIAL AND POWERFUL HUMAN BEINGS. 

